University of Baltimore – University Faculty Senate

Meeting Minutes: November 5, 2014


Attendance
Present:      Jose Anderson (Law), John Bates (CAS), Sam Brown (CPA), Richard Bucher (Adjunct Faculty), Dan Gerlowski (MSB – UFS President), Stephanie Gibson (CAS), Cassandra Havard (Law), Catherine Johnson (Library – UFS vice president), Stan Kemp (CAS), Heather Pfeifer (CPA), Julie Simon (CAS- CUSF), Colin Starger (Law), J.C. Weiss (MSB), Joseph Wood (UB Provost), Patria Julnes (CPA- CUSF), George Julnes (CPA)

Absent: Kurt Schmoke (UB President), Dennis Pitta (MSB)

Guests, included: Paul Moniodis, Alicia Campbell, Fiona Glade, Paul Walsh, John Brenner, Kathy Andersen, Mary Maher, David Waggoner, Nicole Marano, Anita Hareworth, Kelly Carr
Meeting called to order at approximately 12:05 p.m.

1. Logistical Meeting Issues

a. Action Item - Approve Agenda.  Recommendation to move item 12 b.   Into December approved.  An attempt would be made to accommodate the Academic Support Committee scheduling requirements. Agenda approved unanimously as amended
b. Action Item – meeting minutes from October meeting approved unanimously.  

2. President Schmoke sent regrets and asked Provost Wood to report in his place. .

3. Provost Wood Report

a. Collaborative efforts with area non-research institutions discussed in context of JCR Report letter from USM regarding UB, Coppin, and BCCC  Might include:

1. Working with Coppin to move joint program in Human Services Administration to Shady Grove.

2. Joint use of Coppin’s new science building possibly establishing an urban science center, potentially increasing opportunities for experiential learning by students. 

3. Promote program in support of men of color. Sam Brown is involved with targeting increased success, see if Coppin and BCCC are interested in this.

4. Possible continuing discussions with BCCC president to expand their college readiness programs.

5. Consider better articulation for International Baccalaureate degree students at BCC in Business with UB. 

b. Definition and explanation of a set of university committees, all inter-related purposed for accreditation and enrollment strategy. Many are related to student success. Attached at end of these minutes. 

c. In December we will visit the proposed changes to the tenure clock extension policy.  The UFS is waiting for document to be considered by Dean Bryan. 

d. Brief description of new USM retirement policies.  Will be circulated for December meeting. 

4. Strategic Enrollment Planning Steering Committee, Heather Pfeifer Described many roles to be played by faculty and her role in representing the UFS.    Document at end of minutes. 

a. First meeting focused on articulating the charge of the committee


b. to Strategically grow enrollment and to develop plan for student success


c. Have objectives for both long and short term goals


d. Would like to see data on trends of transfer schools over time to determine which 
schools provide the most transfers and where they have declined 


e. Heather Pfeiffer is the faculty representative and sees her role as a bridge between 
faculty and committee 
5. Data Analysis Group – Dan Gerlowski


a. Basic analysis of freshmen and transfer students has been completed and is available 
on Sakai

b. Various measures of success have been compared for a variety of student attributes and 
evaluated 

c. Questions are expected to be provided from interested groups and also a heavy charge 
from the Strategic Enrollment Planning Steering Committee
6. Title IX – Anita Harewood.  

a. Discussed importance of this mandate and what we need to think about to be a safe and 
welcoming place for students, faculty, and staff.    

b. Look for a UB policy to be approved soon, based on UM policy, and put online to 
meet deadline of roughly one month.  

c. Much of the material deals with student to student complaints but is not limited to this


d. Need to post a non discrimination statement, appoint a title IX coordinator (Anita 
Harewood), and then change campus culture accordingly

e. Faculty will be trained and this training will include all faculty, including adjunct 
faculty, and will take place in Spring semester.  

f. A variety of mediums of training are being considered, face to face, online, etc.   

g. Anita Harewood will visit most faculty senates.  

h.  An interesting question was asked regarding whether there would be protection, 
financially and otherwise, for those wrongly accused under the policy.  Discussions about 
this and other pertinent matters are currently underway.
7.  Information Item. The notes from the UFS Chairs meeting are read into our minutes.

8. Information Item.  Changes to promotion and tenure policies and processes for working with those tenure track but not tenured faculty were read into the minutes for some schools.  

9. Action Item: Post Master's Certificate in Library Technologies C. Johnson.   Item approved unanimously. 

10. Provost Wood and David Waggoner discussed the university’s bridge programs.  The discussion referenced prior handouts to the UFS on this topic and a handout available this month providing a detailed explanation.   There are several different “bridge” type programs running and potentially planned.  Some observations:

a. BOR guidelines for institutions allow for 15% of admitted students to be exceptions to admission standards.   Note that UB has a divergent set of admission standards.  Those who are out of high school less than 3 years are required to submit high school GPA and SAT score.   Those out of high school for 3 or more years do not have to submit a SAT score.    Those out of high school for 3 years without SAT scores are thus not exceptions in the parlance of the BOR guidelines. 

b. UB does not formally have a status for enrolled freshmen known as conditional admits although this word is sometimes used.  Freshman applicants may be offered conditional admission to the University.  The condition for enrollment in the Fall is successful completion of the Summer Bridge program.  Therefore, by the beginning of the Fall semester their status is no longer conditional.

c. In Summer 2012, Summer 2013 and Summer 2014 some students who did not meet regular admission standards were invited to participate in a Bridge program at UB.   If those students passed the Bridge Program with suitable success there were offered admission to UB

1. As a regular admit if they placed directly into credit bearing (non-developmental) writing and math courses.

2. As an exception, per BOR guidelines, if they did not meet 1 above. 

d. For Summer 2012, Summer 2013, and Summer 14 and the subsequent Fall 2012, Fall 2013, and Fall 2014 semesters all exceptions, per BOR guidelines, that were granted admissions to UB were through the bridge program.   The Provost explained that this fact may have contributed to the improperly used term “conditional admits.”  

e. For the Summer 2014 cohort students in the bridge program who successfully completed the program were also permitted to enroll in IDIS 101, for credit, to jump start their academic coursework. 

f. Another Bridge program is the “UB Summer College Readiness Academy (Summer CRA)”   This is a collaboration with YouthWorks for rising 10th to 12th grade students.  Success in this program allows a student to participate in dual enrollment.  

g. Another Bridge program is the “UB/KIPP College Readiness Partnership” Students were in 10th grade.  They were not eligible for dual enrollment in UB courses even though some, based on their testing etc., were eligible for credit bearing writing and math scores. 

h. Another Bridge program is the “Bridge.EdU” program.   This program had 14 participants, some of whom may have been admissible to UB on the basis of their SAT/ACT and high school GPA but chose not to enroll.  Instead they are in a CCBC program in Fall 2014.  

i. A middle bridge program is under consideration

The Law School has similar programs for undergraduates preparing to apply to law school.
11. Action Item.  Course and Program Policy Development Guide. S. Gibson, C Johnson.  Item approved unanimously.  

12. Committee Reports

a. Strategic Enrollment Planning Steering Committee, Heather P. Moved on agenda.

b. University Assessment Committee Report, Catherine A. Moved to December meeting. 
c. MSCHE Progress Report, Catherine A.  Moved to December meeting. 

d. UFS Research Council – Proposed Changed Charge Moved to December meeting.
e. APC  Prior Learning Policy Revision to comply with USM and Writing Placement Policy moved to December meeting.

f. ASC 

1. The UFS was updated on the important work this group is doing on our plagiarism tutorial and continued in its efforts.  The committee has been hampered by a rotating roster of faculty.   The committee has a framework for the initial steps of the plagiarism tutorial.  It seems that the group now will focus on “integrity awareness” instead of “teaching integrity” in its efforts. 

Meeting adjourned at approximately 147 pm
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 Strategic Enrollment Planning Steering Committee [SEPSC]

October 27, 2014

Members:

EMSA (Miriam King), University Relations (Peter Toran), Deans representative (MSB Dean Murray Dalziel), Faculty representative (Heather Pfeifer), Staff representative (Lisa Park, Student representative (Courtney Smith)

Summary:

· The committee was given the broad charge of:

· Developing a plan to strategically grow enrollment

· Developing a plan to enhance student success

· After a lengthy discussion the committee felt the first goal (strategic enrollment growth) needs to be reframed to include both immediate and long-term goals. More specifically:

· The committee will first address the enrollment goal for AY ‘15-16 – the President has set the enrollment target for AY ’15-16 at 6,600, which is 3% increase over our current census (6,422). NOTE: The President has also set the freshman enrollment goal for AY ’15-16 at 150.

· The committee will then work on developing targets for a longer enrollment plan (3 years out; to be reviewed annually)

· For the short-term enrollment goal, the committee will examine:

· Which of our current programs have the potential for growth (undergraduate and graduate) and develop recruitment and marketing plans to boost enrollments in those programs … this includes both undergraduate and graduate programs

· Complete an analysis of transfer data (past 5 years) to identify which community colleges have most consistently funneled students to UB, and which ones have the strongest cross-curricular link with our upper-level programs and then work to strengthen those articulation agreements to boost the # of students transferring in to UB and develop a strategic recruitment and marketing plan to focus on those institutions. 

· Miriam has made a commitment to meet with each individual program to gather consensus on the fall 2015 enrollment goals

· For the long-term enrollment goals, the committee will focus on:

· Strategies to recruit an academically stronger cohort of freshman (this includes revisiting the current admission standards passed exclusively for the AY ’15 freshman)

· Strategies to target specific programs for growth

· Strategies to build stronger articulation agreements with the community colleges

· Strategies to boost graduate enrollment; including international students

· The committee however can not do all of this work alone, nor would it be appropriate from a faculty governance perspective given that many of the tasks we are going to complete will address matters related to admission standards, program and curriculum development, and assessment strategies to track student success.  Thus the committee will rely heavily on the cooperation and collaboration with subcommittees spread out across the Colleges and the various administrative units.  The goal is for SEPSC to work with the subcommittees to develop and implement the various actions needed to achieve our charge.  These subcommittees include:

· Deans Council; College subcommittees on academic program planning; Academic Council; UFS Data analysis team; Recruitment planning team; Retention planning team; Community and facilities planning team; and Enrollment modeling, revenue and budget team

· NOTE – Some of these subcommittees have been formed, others are in the beginning stages.  The committee agreed that faculty play a critical role in the success of this initiative, thus we want to see faculty representation within each of the subcommittees.

· As the faculty rep on this committee, I will work diligently to disseminate  information from SEPSC to each of the faculty governance bodies, and to solicit feedback and input about the committee’s findings and ideas; and to encourage faculty participation within the different subcommittees that are being created to address different parts of the broader charge  
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‘The following is the array of UB-wide committees with faculty representation(*). The
committees” responsibilities interconnect, and each supports or builds on the work of the others

The Academic Council, reconstituted from prior years, s responsible to the Provost for
oversceing implementation of academic policies and initiatives, most especially student sucess
initiatives, including implementing recommendations from the 2013-2014 Student Success
Report. Co-Chaired by Catherine Andersen and Cheryl Wilson; members include associate deans
and the chairs of the respective college senates, along with appropriate members from enrollment
‘management and student affairs. This council will call upon other members of the UB
community to participate as needed,

‘The Data and Analysis Group is responsible to the Provost and the UF for undertaking
analyses of student success in support of the Academic Council and the Strategic Enrollment
Planning Stcering Committee (and their work groups). Co-Chaired by Dan Gerlowski and Toe
‘Wood; members include faculty (Stan Kemp, Sam Brown) and staff (Jim Campbell, Paul
Moniodis, Katie Kaufman).

The Strategic Enroliment Planning Steering Committee (SEPSC) is responsible to the
President 10 oversee and coordinate development and implementation of enrollment planning and
an enrollment plan. Co-chaired by Joe Wood and Miriam King; members include Murray Dalziel
(deans), Heather Peifer (faculty), Lisa Park (staff), Courtney Smith (studens), and Peter Toran
SEPSC has several workgroups organized and reporting fo it as appropriate, including college
enrollment planning and management work groups; functional teams related to matters of
marketing and advertising, recruitment, retention, community living, ete.; and the Enrollment
Coordination and Communication Initiatives work group (ECCI), which coordinates enrollment
activity across divisions prior to each semester.

‘The Core Assessment Team (CAT) is responsible to the Provost for ensuring effective and
comprehensive implementation of the Student Leaming Outcome Assessment Plan (program-
level and general education student learning outcomes) including assessing the plan and
modifying it if and when assessment dictates the need. This team is comprised of the associate
deans and assessment fellows from the schools and EMSA. In addition to supporting their
respective nits, this group will make recommendations to the MSCHE Steering Commitice
regarding next steps for the institutional assessment plan.

‘The MSCHE Steering Committee is responsible to the President and will plan, coordinate, and
lead development of the UB self-study due to MSCHE in Fall 2016 with a site visit scheduled for
Spring 2017. Co-Chairs are Catherine Andersen and Darlene Smith. Membership will be
determined following the MSCHE Self-Study Institute in November, 2014,

#Does not include the following categories of committee:
~Shared govemnance enities—faculty, staff, and student governance senates; plus the GSC.
-Mznagement councils, including the Executive Team (direct reports o President Schmoke), Deans

Council, and Chairs Council




